Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 20th June 2016, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard ,John Harrison, Wynford Ellis Owen, Clare Bath, Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Philippa Hill-John & Chris James
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John (Pentyrch & GYG) 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Brynmor Jones, Christine Priday & Sara Pickard 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, especially Jo Howell, who was acting as temporary Clerk in the Clerk’s absence.

37
Police Matters
The Chair welcomed PC Samuel Willis to the meeting, who was the Community Policing Officer for this area.  PC Willis had investigated the crime list for the last 40 days and provided the Council with the significant issues:-
· Off Road Bikes – there continued to be problems with incidents involving off road bikes, with 22 calls on this issue.  The Police had been working with CCC on the matter and two operations had occurred recently, one resulting in the seizure of bikes.  The Police will continue to work with CCC and evoke tenancy laws in order to try and restrict the storage of such bikes.  PC Willis asked the Community for any information they may have on where such bikes were being stored. 

· Distraction Burglary – two such burglaries have taken place in Cardiff, one in Pentyrch where an elderly man was also assaulted.  The culprits distract the owner by asking to see the back of the property where they stated they believe their child has accidently broken the window, whilst others enter the property and have stolen jewellery.  The Council agreed that information about this crime be distributed around the Community. Clerk to arrange
· Some anti-social behaviour and thefts from Cefn Colston Farm 

· Some commercial burglaries at businesses in the area for petty cash etc. 

· Incidents reported from schools where children have been exposed to indecent images, the Police are obviously working closely with the schools around educating the children on this. 

The Council thanked PC Willis for a very informative report, the best they had had in a long time.  Cllr Howard asked PC Willis that crime information be passed on more urgently to the Community especially in cases like the distraction burglary.  PC Willis explained that he was working on getting a distribution email set up and also utilising social media more effectively.  Clerk to send PC Willis Council email distribution list

PC Willis confirmed that he would be attending the Creigiau Carnival on Saturday in order to reach out to the Community there.  

The Chair mentioned the lack of attendance of the Police on the 2015 Remembrance Day Parade, in order to help with road closures as they had agreed to do.  PC Willis explained the difficulty with road closures as essentially these should be done by CCC.  He suggested that this Council speak to Radyr Council who had some experience in the matter, however did state that if possible the Police would attend the 2016 Parade and help in any way they can.  
Clerk to speak to Radyr Council
The Chair also commented on what appeared to be a lack of visible police in the area and asked if the PCSOs could be more visible.  PC Willis explained that PCSOs were doing ‘walk abouts’ however now they had access to a Police Car they should be able to get to the different areas more quickly therefore covering more village centres on foot.  Finally PC Willis agreed to provide photographs of himself and the PCSOs and a short summary of his report tonight for the next Community Link.  It was also agreed that the PACT meetings be better advertised.  

The Chair thanked PC Willis for his time.

Cllr Harrison confirmed that he had completed one session with the Speed watch cameras, of a duration of approx. one and a half hours.  He emphasised that it was important to be positioned in the correct place and that obviously drivers were warning oncoming vehicles.  However he felt it was still a beneficial exercise and would be arranging another session. 
38
County Council Matters 
Cllr Graham Thomas reported that over the last month there had been a large number of complaints about the state of the roads in the area.  He confirmed that CCC is going to review the highways plan and hopefully bring forward the repair of these roads.  He encouraged everyone to keep reporting potholes etc. 
Cllr Graham Thomas explained that there was little to update the Council on since the last meeting in regards to the Quarry however he had prepared an update leaflet which would be shortly distributed to the Council.  He also explained that he would be hosting a Community Stall at the Creigiau Carnival and welcomed anyone to visit the stall. 

Cllr Gavin Hill-John also explained that there had been a lot of reports on the state of the roads.  Some pot holes had been repaired and inspections would be taking place to assess what other work needed doing.  There was also going to be CCC inspections around recent problems with drainage on some roads.  
Cllr Gavin Hill-John then went on to provide an update on School Lane.  CCC have now looked at all the issues including the drainage and come up with a design, once this has been formally approved, he will share the design, this will definitely be by the next meeting.  However in summary the road surface will be scrapped back and a ceramic paving solution will be used, with a full drainage system underneath.  There will also be a footpath in a similar surface but a different colour to differentiate it and the existing parking spaces will have a dropped curb. 
At this point the Chair wished to raise a number of reports regarding roads in the area. Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to report that:

· There were lots of trees overhanging Heol Pant Y Gored that needed to be cut back. 

· The road surface from the Creigiau Inn to and including the entrance to Greenacre is badly in need of attention.
· The trees/vegetation as you go from the Castell Coch roundabout onto the A470 are forcing pedestrians off the pavement and into the road. 

Clerk and Cllr Graham Thomas to report to CCC

Finally, Cllr Stuart Thomas reported that he had noted that at the Skateboard Park at Creigiau Rec there was a bollard and barrier missing and indeed a car is currently parked in the space. There was also a trip hazard where the bollard had been.  He confirmed the skate park maintenance is the responsibility of CCC.
Clerk and Cllr Gavin Hill John to report to CCC
Cllr Graham Thomas advised that the Cardiff Times has now been withdrawn. The new publication “In Cardiff” should be available at the PCC offices, but it had been wrongly delivered to the village hall.  As yet these have not reached the PCC offices.  The magazine is also available online on the CCC website.
Clerk to arrange for publications to be moved to the village hall.

Cllr Stuart Thomas asked both County Cllrs to provide their reports for the Community Link before the weekend.  As there were no other County Council matters, the Chair thanked the CC’s for their time and Cllr Gavin Hill-John left the meeting. 
39
Public Session 
There were two members of the public present Colin Belward (Cramc) & Glyn Jones (Creigiau 23) neither of which wished to speak.
40
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
There were no matters arising.
41
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard apologised to members for taking longer than she anticipated in completing the plan, however she had sent Cllr Stuart Thomas her first draft for his review.  Cllr Stuart Thomas wished to emphasise to the Council the huge amount of work that Cllr Howard had done to complete the plan.  
Cllr Howard then asked the Council for a decision on what incentive would be advertised for people to complete the questionnaire.  After a short discussion it was agreed that people would be offered a £50 voucher to spend at a local pub of their choice.  Cllr Howard would speak to the local pubs about this. 

42
To receive the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 16th May 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
43
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising. 
44
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 16th May 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
45
Matters Arising

Paragraph 31.2 
Unsafe stile – Cllr Howard provided an update on this.  The stile hasn’t been adopted by CCC; however they are prepared to adopt if it can be proved that there has been access over the last 20 years.  Cllr Howard is prepared to find people who can provide a statement to this fact.   
Clerk to enquire into how many statements are needed for this to occur
Paragraph 36.1 
Post office opening hours – Clerk to follow up with Post Office on what the actual opening hours should be.
Paragraph 36.2

Cars being scratched by branches – Clerk to follow up with Cllr Priday on whether anything had been done by CCC
46
Clerk’s Report
46.1

Office Printer
It was explained by the Chair that the need for a colour printer was for printing maps/ planning etc.  It was proposed by Cllr Howard that the purchase of the new printer be approved this was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all. 
46.2

National Pay Awards
There were no questions from the Council about the Clerks recommendations.  It was proposed by Cllr Owen and seconded by Cllr James that the Salary increases be implemented, this was agreed by all. 

46.3

Charter with CCC

There was a detailed discussion regarding the CCC response.  Cllr Harrison felt that the way the Community Councils had been treated by CCC was a disgrace; this was echoed by the rest of the Council.  Many of the Councillors felt that this was now the time for the press to become involved with the issue.  
Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that the Council go back to CCC and demand an individual response to each of the points that the Community Council had raised.  He would also like to communicate this with the other Community Councils and AM’s.  If an appropriate response was then not received from CCC, then the Community Council should go to the press.  The Council agreed that this was an appropriate next step. 

Clerk to write to CCC accordingly, copying in the other Community Councils, the two area AM’s and OVW

Cllr Graham Thomas also agreed to raise this issue as a specific question at a full CCC meeting. 

46.4

Grants

There was a discussion on the grant application from Pentyrch Tennis Club.  The Council agreed that although they were sympathetic to the club in regards to how much money they needed to raise.  The £1,000 requested was too much in comparison to the Council’s annual grant budget for £1.5k.  It was proposed by Cllr Owen that the club be awarded a grant of £300; this was seconded by Cllr Troughton.  There was an amendment to the proposal by Cllr Rosser who proposed that £200 be awarded; this was seconded by Cllr James. 
The Chair asked for a vote on the proposals, there were five votes for the amendment and four votes for the original proposal, therefore it was resolved to award £200 to Pentyrch Tennis Club. 
Clerk to arrange

46.5

Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales

It was proposed by Cllr Owen and seconded by Cllr Howard that an amended form be used to provide the required return, this was agreed by all.  It was confirmed by the Clerk that details of any expenses or the nil return would then be placed on the website as required. 
Clerk to arrange

46.6

Code of Conduct
The Council confirmed they had all received their new Code of Conduct booklets and had no related questions. 
46.7

Vandalised Trees on the Garth

The Council expressed their dismay at the fact the trees had been vandalised again.  Cllr James requested that information about this goes in the next Community Link asking for people to be vigilant.  
46.8

Penuel Road Graveyard

At the request of Cllr Harrison, Cllr Stuart Thomas provided some background information on this issue.  After a detailed discussion the Council felt that they had no option but to pay the £28.56 arrears and the increased rent going forward.  However it was proposed by Cllr Philippa Hill-John that the payment be made but a letter be written that explains the Council is paying reluctantly and feels that the increase is totally out of spirit of the original agreement. The lease had been taken out as the graveyard had become an eyesore, overgrown and many graves had headstones leaning and falling over. The council took out the lease and restored the graveyard out of respect for the local people who are buried there.  The proposal was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all. 
Cllr James also wished to understand whether the lease limited the amount the rent could be increased.  
Clerk to arrange payment and also investigate maximum increase allowed under the lease

46.9

Retirement of the Clerk

The Council expressed regret over the Clerk’s retirement.  They agreed that it was important to allow enough time for the recruitment/ training process.  Cllr Stuart Thomas also believed that this was a good opportunity to look into the role of the Clerk and the Clerk’s assistant, and the opening hours of the office, etc.  Cllr Stuart Thomas therefore asked if any Councillors who were not on the staffing committee had any thoughts on this please could they circulate prior to the staffing committee meeting.  Clerk to send around potential dates for the staffing committee and circulate to wider Council finalised date
46.10

Meeting with CRAMC

The Chair felt that it was very important that this meeting had enough time to resolve the issue.  After a discussion around availability it was then decided to hold an extraordinary meeting at 6.30pm on Wednesday 18th July prior to the July ordinary meeting.  The ordinary meeting would then be shifted back to 7.30pm. Clerk to arrange and advertise as appropriate

46.11

Web-site

After a discussion on availability it was agreed that the Website committee meet with Shaun Pinney on Wednesday 6th July at 7pm in the office.  Clerk to arrange 
46.12 

Church Road, Pentyrch – Request for road narrowing and vegetation cut back

The Council welcomed the CCC investigations into this matter. 
46.13 

Creigiau Carnival 

After a discussion it was agreed that the Clerk would speak to the Council’s insurers and get clarity on the cover provided to the Council for such events.  Clerk to speak to insurers and circulate response to Council 

46.14 

CRAMC- Bollard/ Safety Issues
The Chair explained that he had had a conversation with representatives from CRAMC about the addition of a lockable bollard and previously circulated the information and his concerns to the Council.  He believed that this provides a big risk to this Council for the sake of one event a year.  There have been a number of instances on the recreational grounds of locks being broken, keys being lost, damage to property etc. and that if such an incident occurred then it could allow access to unauthorised vehicles onto the playing fields.  He also believed a bollard compared to stones was not aesthetically in keeping with the area. 

There was a detailed discussion on the matter and the question was raised on whether the Council could help in any way to remove the stone on Carnival day.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John agreed to speak to a local farmer to see if he could help. 

It was proposed by Cllr Philippa Hill-John that no bollard be installed at the moment, but that this can be further discussed at the meeting with CRAMC this was seconded by Cllr James.  An amendment to the proposal was made when Cllr Owen proposed that permission be given for the bollard to be installed before the carnival this was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas.  

The Chair asked for a vote on the proposal, six Councillors voted for the proposal and three voted for the amendment.  It was therefore resolved that permission for the bollard not to be given at this point. 

The Chair then wished to raise a number of other safety issues regarding the recreational ground.  He explained that the stay wires for the electrical wires were in the recreational field itself and could be a safety hazard.  Clerk to speak to Western Power and ask for them to review the situation before the Carnival 
Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to explain that there was a small fence near the entrance gate, which was there to prevent people falling down the small step onto the field.  The fence was not currently very secure and could be a safety hazard should someone lean on it.  Clerk to arrange a temporary fix before the carnival

47
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £12,383.22 and receipts of £320.56 were recorded for May 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  
Cllr Howard asked how many miles the Toyota had done for it to need four new tyres.  Clerk to enquire
Cllr Howard also queried why the agreed purchase of new tables, chairs and crockery for the office had not been done, as this had been agreed at the March meeting.  After a short discussion it was agreed by the Council that 20 chairs, two tables and some crockery would be purchased.  Cllr Harrison agreed to purchase the crockery.  Clerk to investigate prices and suppliers for the tables and chairs
The matter was also raised about the state of the existing noticeboards.  However it was felt that there was no point replacing noticeboards if the content was not kept up-to-date.  It was felt that at the moment the noticeboards reflected badly on the Council  Clerk to price up new noticeboards and to present a system for keeping them up to date at the next meeting
The Chair also expressed to the Council the need for an update of the burial fees for Bronllwyn Graveyard

Clerk to investigate increases in Church of Wales fees and present a proposal to the Council

48
Planning Applications
There were eight planning applications to consider:

a) 16/01061/MNR - Plot 1, Holdings Lane, Capel Llanilltern.  No adverse comments
b) 16/01085/DCH - Waverton, Heol-Y-Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments 

c) 16/01136/DCH - Oaklands, Star Lane, Capel Llanilltern.  No adverse comments 

d) 16/01318/MNR - Land adjoining 13 Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments 

e) 16/01296/MNR - Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments 

f) 16/01311/MNR - Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments 

g) 16/01332/MNR - 6 Glan-yr-Afon, Main Road, Gwaelod-y-Garth.  No adverse comments
h) 16/01352/DCH: - Y Dychwel, Pen-y-waun, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
Cllr Howard asked the Clerk to confirm with RCT Council that they were informing the Council of all planning in their weekly update, not just of business planning.

Clerk to confirm

49
Correspondence

Cllr Howard enquired into why the correspondence related to the damaged stile was not in the correspondence list?  Clerk to investigate

There were no other comments on correspondence.

50
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	20.5.16
	John Harrison
	Following the last PCC Meeting, I would be pleased and grateful if you will report to CCC the very poor and dangerous road conditions on Church Road, Pentyrch from St Catwgs Church to Rhydlafar.
	Email to C2C

Copy to Cllr Gavin Hill-John

	21.5.16
	Chris Priday
	There is a particularly bad pot-hole on Church Road south of the M4 motorway bridge and adjacent to the Rhydlafar estate. When it fills with rain water it becomes invisible and cars "bounce" badly in it, all unsuspecting.  Please can you ask CCC to repair this pot-hole as a matter of urgency and to assess the whole length of Church Road while they are about it as it is generally in an appalling state?
	Email to C2C

Copy to Cllr Gavin Hill-John

	23.5.16
	Sandie Rosser
	Marc Palmer posted on FaceBook "we love Gwaelod y Garth" 23/5/16 @ 9.11am ‘Met with council officials this morning who have started work on the test holes for School Lane.  The reason for the holes is to see how the land drains of water.  They then plan to complete the work during the summer holidays’."  I am angry that Pentyrch Community Council was not informed about this arranged meeting, especially as we have been accused of not supporting the community. Please send this email to Councillor Chris James for information and County Councillor Gavin Hill John for action.
	Email Cllr James & 

Cllr Gavin Hill-John

	23.5.16
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	The road surface on Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau, is in an atrocious condition; its surface is pitted, cracked and there are potholes which could easily cause a cyclist serious injuries. The roads in Creigiau generally are in a third-world condition which doesn’t auger well for the developers’ hopes of selling their expensive new homes (courtesy of the LDP) with the promise of idyllic, countryside surroundings. Could you please help before someone is hurt?
	Email to C2C 

Copy to Cllr Graham Thomas

	06.6.16
	Graham Thomas
	Yet again I wish to report pot holes in Creigiau as below.  Cardiff Road, Creigiau, specifically near lampposts numbers 26, 31, 35, 40, 42, but also the length of the road is poor along the centre.  This follows previous email about Tynant Road, Creigiau and many others in the village.  The roads are in a poor state.  Please can someone report to us when a village wide inspection can be done?
	Email to C2C

	20.06.16
	Nikki Howard
	Information on distraction burglaries and assault including one in Manor Way.
	Circulated to all Councillors and information to be put on Council website and Social Media


	16.6.16
	John Harrison
	It is some time since I brought to the attention of CCC the lack of a safe crossing over to the bus stop opposite Georges Corner Flats.  If you walk along the pavement from the School and want to cross over to the Bus Stop and Lady Jane's Tea Rooms you have no footpath or pavement.   You either have to go over a grassed area or walk onto the road.  
	Email Cllr Gavin Hill-John 

	20.6.16
	Nikki Howard
	Due to recent tragic events, I wanted to raise the matter of safety for the Clerk and Clerk’s assistant who often work alone in the office.  Perhaps it could be investigated into how much a panic alarm linked to the burglary alarm would cost.  The matter had also been raised on how secure the exhibits in the museum were given that people go in there unaccompanied. 
	Clerk to investigate

	20.6.16
	Sandie Rosser
	The drain adjacent to lamppost number 6 in GyG is blocked. 
	Clerk to report


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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